
Update on the context and situation of children
Colombia registered its first COVID-19 case on March 6. A national lockdown was in place between 
March and September, replaced with targeted measures, including mobility restrictions, border and 
school closures.  By late December, data showed 1,614,822 cases and 42,620 deaths. As per World 
Bank analyses, Colombia conducted a prompt response, protecting lives, livelihoods and the economy, 
including fiscal measures, health sector resource allocation, subsidies, increasing transfers for 
disadvantaged groups (including women and children), expanding existing programmes and 
establishing new ones to mitigate effects on poverty.

Despite many measures, Colombia continues to be hard-hit by the pandemic. A second wave, with 
higher infections rates and deaths, peaked in late December. Colombia is using a mixed approach for 
securing the COVID-19 vaccine, including bilateral agreements and participation in COVAX. The 
Country expects to begin vaccination in February 2021.  

Based on official figures, school closures affected 8,183,967 children in public schools nationwide, 
including 953,607 indigenous and afro-Colombian children. Significant efforts were made to ensure 
learning continuity through virtual means. However, access to internet continues to be a significant 
bottleneck.  Based on a National Quality of Life Survey (2018), 52 per cent of children live in 
households without internet access, while 77 per cent do not have a laptop. Taking advantage of the 
high rates of smartphone ownership (including in migrant families), UNICEF supported internet access 
through cash transfers. By December, the Ministry of Education (MoE) reported a drop-out rate of 1.3 
per cent of the total 2020 enrolment, increasing the number of out-school children by 158,000. 
Mitigating the impact on learning is a major concern. The MoE has opted for a “blended learning 
model” for 2021, and the country has national guidelines and protocols for school re-opening. A total 
of 23 departments (out of 32) and Bogota are participating in blended pilots.    

Despite the government prioritization to address malnutrition, the consequences of the pandemic are 
influencing the food security and nutrition at household levels. A UNICEF-supported survey carried 
out with Innovations for Poverty Action (IPA) and the National Planning Department (DNP) showed 
that one-third of people reported having reduced meal portion sizes, while 40 per cent had missed a 
meal in the week before the survey. UNICEF multisectoral COVID-19 response included 
breastfeeding promotion, strengthening health workers capacity to deliver quality nutrition services 
remotely, while sustaining availability and access of WASH services in health facilities and prioritized 
communities, such as the Amazon region.  

Colombia maintained high vaccination coverage for children. COVID-19-related disruptions in the 
delivery and uptake of immunization services threaten to reverse this progress.   Access to routine 
health services is affected, with 40 per cent of households reporting not being able to have medical 
consultations, and 4 per cent not having vaccination services, according to DANE. To address this, the 
MoH launched a contingency outreach plan in November for unvaccinated children, focusing on 
under-five children. 

While the long-term effects on children’s mental health are still unknown, there is evidence of children 
with increasing negative feelings due to COVID-19, including fear, unhappiness and insecurity. A 
study by the Neuroscience Institute of Colombia, shows that 88 per cent of surveyed children are 
experiencing some type of mental health and behavioral effect.  This situation is strongly correlated to 
child protection concerns. About 17 per cent of households surveyed by DANE, report increasing 
frequency of conflicts at home.  In light of mobility restrictions, physical, psychological and sexual 
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violence against girls, boys and adolescents have increased. Based on ICBF data, there was a 45 
percent increase of helpline calls on cases of violence against children in 2020, compared to the same 
period in 2019. This is worrying considering that by 2018 the VAC survey showed that one in four 
women and one in three men have experienced physical violence during childhood; while 2019 data 
showed that 86 per cent of all medical exams due to sexual crimes (a total of 26,158) corresponded to 
children. The repurposing of UNICEF workplans with counterparts, included hotline expansions, 
psychosocial support and prevention and protection routes against all types of violence, and 
empowerment of adolescents and children on online risk prevention.   

The COVID-19 context resulted in heightened protection risks for children, including children with 
disabilities, and families affected by armed violence, caused by the presence of illegal armed groups 
and criminal organizations in some territories. In August, the UN Country Team and the UN 
Verification Mission issued a statement condemning the killing of 8 young people while rejecting the 
violence spiral that resulted in the killing of human rights defenders, and social leaders.  A dialogue on 
the context of children in armed violence took place in November, supported by Embassy of Belgium, 
UN Resident Coordinator, UNICEF, government, civil society and international cooperation on 
progress, challenges and steps to protect children from serious violations.  According to the 
Ombudsman’s office, 83 cases of child recruitment were reported during March-September, mainly in 
rural areas, with 33 per cent cases of children under 14. Displacement due to armed violence disrupted 
the lives of children in some territories. Amidst these concerns, the Government launched a multi-
stakeholder initiative, Súmate por Mi, with IOM and UNICEF reaching 197 municipalities to foster 
local protective environments for children.   

Colombia continued as the largest recipient of Venezuelan migrants. Official figures show 1,717,335 
Venezuelans migrants in Colombia, most of them with an “irregular” status. About 24 per cent of the 
total are children. Approximately, 120,000 migrants returned to Venezuela in 2020. With a significant 
number of migrants having lost their livelihoods, risk and vulnerability levels for migrant children 
have increased. A GIFMM-led Rapid Needs Assessment, directed at migrant households, showed their 
main needs as food, housing, employment and medical attention. The main child protection concerns 
remain GBV, discrimination, xenophobia and school drop-out. UNICEF prioritized these areas of 
intervention in the 2020 HAC.  

Colombia was impacted by the combined effects of La Niña and Hurricane Iota (in the Colombian 
Caribbean islands of San Andres and Providencia), affecting 302,996 people in 13 departments. 
UNICEF (within the UN-wide response) prioritized WASH, child protection and education.   

Major contributions and drivers of results
In light of the multi-pronged challenges posed by the COVID-19 pandemic as an additional layer of 
complexity in a triple-affectation context, two essential factors enabled UNICEF to implement a swift 
response – flexibility in programming and a strong field presence with field offices/outposts and 
experienced local implementing partners that helped ensure relevance and ownership. As the pandemic 
began, UNICEF conducted a programme reprioritization (in May) of its humanitarian and development 
interventions in order to adapt to the new context. Necessary adjustments ranged in varying degrees of 
complexity from conducting field visits, programme visits, providing PPE to developing protocols for 
emergency interventions in response to the migration flow in different settings, including distance 
learning for migrant children to implementing a cash transfer to prevent school drop-out. 

Humanitarian interventions related to the mixed migration flow from Venezuela were re-designed and 
repurposed, considering both biosecurity measures and the exacerbated vulnerabilities seen in migrant 
population and host communities resulting from the economic downturn. In this regard, health 
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interventions for children and pregnant women through mobile clinics in border areas included 
provision of PPE to 98,189 health workers and trainings developed according to Ministry of Health 
guidelines.  Around 80 per cent of targeted health professionals reported having improved their 
knowledge on personal protection and infection control for service delivery. To ensure continuity of 
health services, UNICEF developed guidelines on pregnant women, postnatal and newborn care in the 
COVID-19 context tailored to different care modalities, including mobile, telemedicine and 
institutional services. Understanding the concerns related to transmission in hospitals, with UNICEF 
supported 22,538 children, pregnant and breast-feeding women - in border towns with Venezuela on 
access to essential health services, through house-to-house visits and in health centers. This included 
measles vaccinations for 2,765 children and the delivery of micronutrients for 7,548 pregnant women 
with PRM support.

UNICEF programmatic interventions on COVID-19 prevention reached communities affected by 
armed violence within the framework of inter-agency initiatives under the Peacebuilding Fund in 
partnership with UN Women and UNDP. These focused on family-based capacity strengthening on 
early childhood development and life skills, reaching 326 families with an emphasis on equality among 
men and women on household/family responsibilities. 

An emerging priority exacerbated by COVID-19 identified by the ICBF relates to the growing burden 
of chronic malnutrition and availability and access to ready-to-use therapeutic food. To address 
increased vulnerability of households in prioritized territories, UNICEF procured 552,000 sachets of 
ready-to-use nutrient supplement in support of the nationwide programme 1,000 days to change the 
world for distribution in 30 out of 32 departments. This intervention benefitting 18,400 at-risk-children 
will complement efforts to prevent chronic malnutrition.  
Considering the key role of handwashing in preventing the virus spread, UNICEF and implementing 
partners adapted quickly in setting up WASH points in public spaces with heavier traffic, including 
markets and hospitals, reaching 183,423 people (70,906 children) in prioritized municipalities. As the 
situation evolved and many migrants returned to Venezuela, UNICEF re-adapted WASH services at 
the main border towns with handwashing points, sanitation, water facilities and hygiene messages, 
providing services up to 12,221 people daily since March. Noting the need to strengthen hygiene 
practices, UNICEF provided key hygiene items to promote handwashing with soap to 103,810 people, 
including in-kind contributions from UNILEVER and Colgate. 

As part of its normative role, UNICEF as a WASH cluster lead in close collaboration with its partners 
and supported by ECHO, developed a set of technical guidance for hand-washing systems, with 
technical specification and cost, shared with members of the WASH cluster for reference. At 
government request, UNICEF strengthened the relationship and training for rural WASH providers, as 
part of the commitment to achieve SDG6, and to eliminate urban-rural access gaps in communities 
affected by armed violence. 

At Government request, and in coordination with OCHA, the inter-sectoral emergency response 
mechanism (MIRE) and WFP, UNICEF along with Health Department and the Colombia Red Cross, 
were among the first responders to the COVID-19 situation in the Amazon indigenous communities 
through the installation of 26 community portable water points, and distribution of over 500 hygiene 
kits, critical WASH supplies and C4D messages in indigenous languages. 

To support national efforts to foster learning continuity through remote learning, UNICEF prioritized 
the adaptation of its flagship intervention Circulos de Aprendizaje (a flexible learning model) to ensure 
the continuity of learning for migrant and host communities children through specific drop-out 
prevention interventions for the 1,369 children enrolled in Circulos in six departments. Adaptations 
consisted in family follow up via telephone and whatsapp, delivery of learning guidelines, school 
supplies including six books per family, materials to facilitate home-based learning and delivery of 
food packages, in response to urgent needs related to nutritional security. As mobility restrictions and 
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school closures continued, increasing vulnerabilities arose, such as drop-out risks related to families’ 
economic hardship, limited internet connectivity and gender-based violence. UNICEF also reached 
24,110 children in 111 schools through workshops focused on managing emotions during the 
pandemic, alternative conflict resolution, gender equality and GBV prevention. As migrant families 
faced increased income-generation challenges, eviction became a significant concern. To address this 
and with a drop-out prevention focus, UNICEF (with NYHQ and LACRO support), in partnership with 
World Vision, rolled out a cash transfer initiative for 730 families whose children are enrolled in 
Circulos. This supported families in securing connectivity and an enabling learning environment. 

UNICEF in partnership with ClickArte developed a pedagogical tool for teachers and parents called 
“La Aldea”, to ensure continuity of (distance) learning and prevent school drop-out, while generating 
informed conversations with children about the pandemic. The Aldea strategy targets children between 
six and 12 using an innovative methodology for reading, writing, math, sciences and socio-emotional 
skills. By year-end La Aldea reached 82,256 children in 600 schools and 16 departments, while also 
training 3,621 teachers on its methodology. The MoE has included the strategy in the tools available to 
teachers nationwide to strengthen distance learning. In terms of the humanitarian response, UNICEF 
and Save the children continued to co-lead the education in emergency cluster. 

Anticipating the gradual transition into blended learning as schools start to re-open for in-person 
learning, UNICEF developed pedagogical guidelines in support to the return to schools. These seek to 
prevent drop-out and support education secretariats and schools in preparing for blended models, 
planning the return to schools, prioritizing learning goals, addressing psychosocial needs and 
strengthening student autonomy. The MoE-validated guidelines, currently being implemented in four 
local education secretariats will contribute to the return to in-person learning using blended models for 
544,630 children, with nationwide scale-up potential. 

Child protection was a major area of concern in light of the heightened protection risks within the 
COVID-19 context. UNICEF (with support from Norway) designed and implemented a strategy to 
prevent GBV in Bogota, including capacity strengthening and increasing a child focus for frontline 
workers and of the Purple Line for reporting cases. At the request of the ICBF, UNICEF and 
implementing partners supported the development and expansion of alternative care models for 
migrant children and adolescents. These physical spaces provide psychosocial and educational support 
to children and adolescents, family strengthening, food, health diagnosis, recreation and case 
management as well as livelihood skills training for parents and caregivers. At the beginning of the 
pandemic, two drop-in centers for unaccompanied children and street children in La Guajira were 
converted into temporary shelters for exceptional emergency situations, for a maximum 15-days 
period, under ICBF supervision. Biosecurity protocols for the centers were developed in collaboration 
with health authorities and PAHO, self-care measures were taught to children and their families and 
health care routes were designed and activated as needed. With Government of Canada support, a new 
drop-in centre opened on August, in Villa del Rosario (Norte de Santander).  A total of 638 migrant 
children and their parents have been supported by these child protection care centers. 

Despite pandemic-related limitations for timely birth registration, the government-led initiative 
Primero la Niñez, continued to prevent statelessness among children born in Colombia from 
Venezuelan migrant parents with support from IOM, UNHCR and UNICEF. UNICEF, the National 
Registry Office, together with the MoH and Government of Norway support, strengthened technical 
capacities of public hospitals in border provinces - with the highest birth rates of Venezuelan children - 
to issue civil registries during the pandemic, ensuring that migrant children obtain the civil registry 
immediately. As of 27 December 2020, 50,741 children were granted nationality, of them, 21,454 were 
born between August 2019 and December 2020, according to the National Registry Office. 

Considering increased risks associated with mobility restrictions, particularly related to violence at 
home, including GBV, UNICEF partnered with ICBF to strengthen the capacity of the existing child 
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helpline. With UNICEF support an additional line was added and the capacity of new and existing 
operators was enhanced to respond and provide proper follow up within a child protection system 
framework, with a team of 10 psychologists.  According to the ICBF, three out of four calls received 
request psychosocial support to children and families, one in four relate to crisis situations. About 53 
per cent of the calls are from girls and 47 per cent from boys. UNICEF also engaged in capacity 
strengthening, providing training to 10 operators on child protection, child rights, child safeguarding, 
PSEA, corporal punishment, mental and psychosocial support, responding to violence, talking to 
adolescents and suicide prevention. 
UNICEF also supported ICBF outreach for expanding the foster families network and provide 
alternative care for children separated from their families or whose families cannot care for them 
during the pandemic. This is a family-like alternative protection model of the Colombian State, 
administered by the ICBF, through which a child, separated from his or her family, due to specific 
protection needs, is matched with a family to provide the protective environment on a temporary basis. 
Foster families receive financial benefits, support and follow-up from ICBF. UNICEF supports the 
models in 4 targeted municipalities in Arauca, Vichada (with Municipality of Madrid support), La 
Guajira and Nariño. By year-end 399 children and adolescents benefited from this arrangement.  

Considering the specific needs of children with disabilities in the pandemic, UNICEF provided 
technical support to the ICBF’s Mi Familia programme – an initiative that seeks to prevent violence, 
neglect and abuse through capacity development both at the family and community levels targeting 
disadvantaged families. The programme reaches 2,700 families with children and adolescents with 
disabilities. As the programme relies on home-based visits, UNICEF support consisted in developing 
protocols and tools to enable distance-based support based on differentiated approaches needed to 
support families with children with disabilities.  

Both programmatic and humanitarian interventions were underpinned by a holistic and locally 
designed C4D strategy – in Spanish and 5 indigenous languages - focused on ensuring that 
communities have access to relevant and meaningful information to reduce rumours and promote safe 
behaviours. The emphasis on diversity ensured a reach to people without digital literacy or access to 
internet or electricity, and enabled families to identify risks, symptoms and make informed decisions 
on COVID-19 prevention and on other effects such as violence, mental health, and distance learning. 
The strategy reached, about 50,157 people in through community radio; 13,000 people – mainly young 
people - have participated in the local information production while 9,000 people have expressed their 
questions and concerns through AAP mechanisms, information that is being used to increase 
effectiveness on programme delivery. 

Adolescent participation also shaped UNICEF initiatives. Through the Adolescentes En Movimiento, 
UNICEF helped keep adolescents engaged during the quarantine. The Adolescent Kit was adapted into 
a series of activities that can be easily done at home. These were distributed digitally to a network of 
over 3,000 young people who passed them on to their communities through WhatsApp, Facebook and 
other channels. In the COVID-19 context, four competencies were prioritized: (a) identity/self-esteem; 
(b) stress management; (c) hope and goal-setting; (d) problem-solving and managing conflict.

Advocacy was a central priority for UNICEF Colombia, with efforts focused around the peace-
humanitarian-development continuum, noting that the COVID-19 pandemic proved how deeply 
intertwined these challenges are in all three spheres. Advocacy priorities that had been in place prior to 
the pandemic (highlighted by treaty bodies) became all the more urgent. Specific examples include: the 
prohibition of child marriage, the ban on corporal punishment supported by both government and 
NGOs; prevention of use and recruitment of children as well as monitoring and reporting other grave 
violations in the context of armed violence. The Security Council Working Group Conclusions on 
Children and Armed Conflict in Colombia were discussed with government, civil society and 
international cooperation  with support from the government of Belgium providing a momentum to 
advocate for more efforts to prevent and protect children from use and recruitment, positioning the link 
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between sexual exploitation and abuse and recruitment, while advocating for the overall protection of 
children from armed violence;  ensure smooth school transition for adolescents from secondary 
education to university and/or to find a formal job; evidence generation on multi-dimensional child 
poverty measurements for policy-making as well as  commitments as a Pathfinder Country in ending  
Violence Against Children. Other advocacy efforts also aimed at strengthening the child focus within 
the transitional justice system. In this regard, UNICEF continued its cooperation with the 
Comprehensive System of Truth, Justice, Reparations and Non-Repetition, building internal capacities, 
promoting child participation and mainstreaming a child-rights approach into the system´s procedures. 
UNICEF supported the collection, systematization and analysis of interviews and reports on children 
affected by grave violations with a view to highlight children in the final report of the Truth 
Commission and foster justice for children affected by armed violence. UNICEF, in partnership with 
the Government, civil society, the private sector and international development actors have brought 
these issues to the fore through support to legislative measures, high level forums and multi-
stakeholder action-oriented dialogues at national and local levels.  

Key internal processes took place in 2020 and formed part of the Annual Management Plan priorities. 
The Office of Internal Audit and Investigations conducted an audit of the Colombia country office, 
covering the 1 January 2019 - 31 March 2020 period. It “noted a number of areas where the office’s 
controls were adequate and functioning well” without any high-priority findings. An action plan to 
comply with recommendations is in place. A Programme Criticality plan was put in place updated 
within the UNCT.  Further, UNICEF actively participated in inter-agency efforts that lead to the 
approval of the UN Sustainable Development Cooperation Framework in March with a view to 
incorporating the child rights perspective. In line with the UN reform, the UNICEF Country 
Programme planning process derived from the UNSDCF and mirrors its outcomes with a child focus, 
reflecting national priorities. Throughout the process, UNICEF conducted workshops to strengthen the 
results-based management focus in programmatic documents -- from strategy notes to 2021 annual 
workplans. The country programme’s multi-sectoral nature resulted in a matrix management model, 
reflecting an integrated programmatic approach and stronger territorial footprint. These integrate the 
2020 country programme evaluation recommendations. The evaluation process involved multiple 
stakeholders from the UN, Government, implementing partners and civil society. Its final report was 
presented to the Government in May and its management response is on-going.

UN Collaboration and Other Partnerships
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UN collaboration was a cornerstone for programmatic and operational action.  A Programme 
Criticality framework was developed by the UNCT, including UNICEF priority actions. A Duty of 
care inter-agency group to protect UN staff and dependents was established with implemented 
measures including a data base to identify at-risk groups; revision of MEDEVAC; provision of PPE; 
and implementation of prevention and risk mitigation protocols. 

The 2020-2023 UNSDCF was signed providing the basis for UNICEF 2021-2024 CPD. New Results 
Groups structure was put in place with UNICEF co-leading the SDG and Gender areas. UNINFO was 
rolled out combining humanitarian and migration monitoring systems. 
A comprehensive UN Response to COVID-19 was put in place with humanitarian and health 
responses. A Joint socio-economic impact analysis was completed with UNICEF participation 
enhancing its child focus. 

The Country Task Force on Monitoring and Reporting grave violations against children (Security 
Council Resolution 1612), co-led by UNICEF and the RC, conducted - with support of the OSRSG 
CAAC and UNICEF HQ –virtual capacity strengthening workshops for field monitoring. UNICEF and 
the RC with the Belgian Embassy organized a high-level advocacy meeting on actions to prevent and 
respond to grave violations, including child recruitment and use; and coordinated a virtual mission of 
the Group of Friends to an armed violence-affected region with participation of Ambassadors from 
Belgium, Canada and Sweden.
 
Repurposing and implementation of the Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) and Regional Migration 
Response Plan (RMRP) was a major priority. UNICEF role as cluster co-leader (WASH, Education, 
child health, Nutrition and Protection) was revamped.  Emphasis on monitoring, prevention and 
protection was placed with the activation of child protection sub cluster col-led by UNICEF.   

For UNICEF, Joint Programmes played a major role to support the Peace process through three 
ongoing programmes and two newly approved. The Sumate por Mi Multi-Partner Trust Fund 
programme led by UNICEF-IOM to support the Colombian Government public policy for the 
prevention of recruitment, use and sexual violence against boys, girls and adolescents, was approved 
and launched in July. 

The Peace Building Fund binational (Colombia-Ecuador) project led by UNICEF-UN Women-
UNHCR was completed, reaching 8,516 children, 927 families, and 433 teachers. An innovative 
COVID-19 prevention approach - called “ABC Protector” - co-created with community and families of 
the Indigenous Reservation of Chiles and the municipality of Ipiales was implemented and scaled-up. 

A joint UNICEF-Save the Children multi-year resilience programme to bridge humanitarian and 
development actions around education for migrant and host communities presented to Education 
Cannot Wait was approved for 2021-2023.  

The Business for Results agenda was recognized with the 2020 global Inspire Award on “Best non-
financial contribution of private sector", through the UNICEF-McKinsey & Co. partnership focuses on 
enhancing adolescent and education skills. The LatamDigital-awarded TIGO-UNICEF alliance 
“Escuela de Influenciadores” www.ciberconscientes.com produced a successful MOOC on online 
protection for adolescents.  The COVID-19-related breastfeeding campaign counted with participation 
of 200 companies.

Key donor partners for 2020 are ECHO, the government of Canada, Sweden, Norway, Germany and 
US trough PRM. Three donor monitoring visits were successfully completed in 2020 (PRM, ECHO 
and Canada).
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Lessons Learned and Innovations
Innovation: local content development for Risk Communication and Community Engagement through 
community media

The COVID-19 context, quarantine and the risks to families, led UNICEF Colombia to identify new 
and innovative channels and platforms that inform communities, promote their participation and 
empowerment, and reduce rumours. 

To face these challenges, UNICEF Colombia designed the C4D strategy Somos Enlace (We are link) 
based on community radios and alternative platforms to ensure families have access to relevant 
information on COVID-19 prevention. The radio is the platform with the most reach in Colombia 
according to the Ideas para la Paz Foundation, and community radios are the only media available in 
half of Colombia’s municipalities. UNICEF partnered with five local, community and youth-based 
organizations, two of them indigenous, to roll-out a communication strategy with locally-produced 
information, that would be available and meaningful to the communities, reflecting their cultural 
values. This information is produced in a participatory way and locally; comprising mainly radio while 
including printed and social media and face to face interactions for remote indigenous groups. 

The strategy includes forty community radios and alternative media in 19 departments, reaching 
families with key-life saving information. It is based on three pillars -- strengthening capacities of 
community and local alternative media; fostering resilience, empowerment, and community 
integration; and ensuring mechanisms to accountability to affected population (AAP). The capacity 
strengthening pillar includes thematic guidelines about UNICEF priorities, technical communication 
guidance and equipment, enhancing relevance and sustainability.

The second pillar consists of participative media production, with children, adolescents, teachers, 
parents and caregivers involved in production. It also includes a community rumour tracking where 
media producers identify rumours that negatively affect their communities. This helped design the 
capacity building sessions as well as the editorial boards, where producers prioritize production. The 
third pillar, AAP mechanisms, refers to ensuring community feedback to evaluate the relevance of the 
information produced and respond to additional demands.  

The appropriate combination of communication channels allows UNICEF to reach families in remote 
territories, who speak and read different languages and who lack internet access or electricity through 
indigenous, afro, migrant, rural, youth, and LGTBIQ radios and alternative platforms. 

The C4D strategy has reached 50,157 people through community radio; 13,000 people have 
participated in local production, and 9,000 people have expressed their questions and concerns through 
AAP mechanisms.

The COVID-19 drove UNICEF Colombia to innovate in its work with communities, finding that 
community radios and alternative media can reach these communities; promote the participation of 
children and adolescents in local production, allowing UNICEF Colombia reach new territories; 
measure change through community rumor tracking; measure interaction and participation; and 
programme at scale through a community radio network. Further, the strengthening of local media 
results in the strengthening of participation in decision-making; enhances the right of communities to 
represent themselves. UNICEF accomplished to support a role already present among communities, 
creating a network of allies rather than a contractual relationship with a partner. This ensures 
sustainability and scalability as it allows media producers to become mentors to smaller and newer 
local and community media.
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Lesson learned: Redoubling efforts on the prevention to sexual exploitation and abuse (PSEA)

UNICEF Colombia has engaged in major programmatic and operational efforts on PSEA and sexual 
harassment (SH), in line with UN and UNICEF global priorities. UNICEF Colombia designed a PSEA 
& SH system including six outputs with related activities and indicators, addressing both internal and 
external factors, including the contributions to the UN Task Force (co-led by UNICEF Colombia since 
September 2020). 

During 2020, UNICEF Colombia prioritized the development of supplementary PSEA/SH face-to-face 
training, which was adapted for virtual roll-out due to the COVID-19 context. The training reached 
100 per cent staff members, 99 per cent UNV, 99 per cent consultants, 511 participants from 40 IPs 
(100 per cent of the total IPs) and 81,5 per cent of people from key third-party contractors, such as 
Face to Face (F2F) fundraising agencies. Pre and post-tests show an average improvement of about 9 
percentage points in participants knowledge following the trainings. As of today, 22 IPs have 
completed PSEA risk assessment with UNICEF Colombia already monitoring their improvement 
plans.  Three major lessons learned have been identified in the process:

Not all IPs have prior knowledge/experience on PSEA or GBV, especially those working with 
programmatic components different from child protection. Seeing this, UNICEF Colombia adjusted 
trainings to make language less technical and encourage more contextualized dialogue with 
participants to better discuss key terms on PSEA. In addition, participants who do have previous 
knowledge have very different understandings and perceptions on PSEA.

Field experience showed the need to adapt the PSEA risk assessment tool to the specific context, due 
to cultural and sociological reasons (e.g., adjusting time to deploy the PSEA risk evaluation, 
sometimes through phases; documenting means of verification when communities mostly rely in oral 
communication, such as indigenous and afro Colombian organizations).
IPs showed valuable knowledge and experience on addressing GBV with local institutions when cases 
are perpetrated by community members. However, there is room for improvement on the capacity to 
inform and manage cases on SEA, when committed by its staff, often due to the lack of internal 
policies.

Looking into 2021, to address these challenges, UNICEF will:
• Continue to prioritize capacity building on IPs that require additional training on GBV and 

PSEA knowledge and tools.
• Develop real case studies to better understand how and to what extent it is necessary to adjust 

the PSEA risks assessment tool to improve IP´s capacities on PSEA.
• Adjust concepts to better communicate key terms on PSEA considering the diversity of 

participants and the context where programmatic initiatives take place.
• Share different experiences and good practices on PSEA among IPs to improve their systems, 

regarding internal policies and procedures, promoting peer-to-peer exchanges-
• Conduct internal workshops with staff to analyze PSEA risk’s factors (structural and underlying) 

that were identified with during IP trainings sessions. The analysis will provide 
recommendations to mainstream PSEA in the upcoming CPD (2021-2024), in both humanitarian 
response and development.
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